
  

 
Fall Meeting – October 21 – 3:00 p.m. 

The Alleghany Highlands Industrial Heritage & Technology Discovery Center 
200 Block of N. Maple Avenue, Covington 

 
   The Alleghany Historical Society will hold its Fall Informational 
Meeting at the future home of the Alleghany Highlands Industrial Heritage 
and Technology Discovery Center, located in the historic buildings in the 
200 block of N. Maple Avenue in Covington. The summer meeting was 
also held at the Center and members will be able to witness the tremendous 
progress made on the building restoration.  The meeting will begin at 3:00 
p.m.  Light refreshments will be served and membership dues may be paid 
at the meeting.  The meeting is open to the general public and members are 
encouraged to bring guests and potential members. 
  The buildings were constructed by the Nettleton Company between 1899-
1916 and were obtained from Rooklin Real Estate by a gift-purchase 
agreement. Steering Committees for Operation & Management and also for 
Exhibit Development are actively preparing for an opening in the next 12-
24 months. Exposed brick walls, ceilings, conduits, piping and ductwork 

will create an atmosphere reflecting the industrial heritage of the Highlands.   
   It will be like a museum because it’s going to have a lot of photographs, artifacts and interesting displays.  But museums have more 
of the “look but don’t touch” displays.  This is going to be a center where visitors can touch things, turn cranks, push buttons, build 
stuff.  They can discover how our ancestors and current generation made bricks, tanned animal hides, smelted iron ore, created fine 
silk and rayon, made paper from wood, and produced fibers and film from little plastic pellets. 
   It could also be described as an educational institution because 
people will learn how science, mathematics, mechanics, and 
technology are brought together to manufacture products and how 
the use of language skills, animation and the internet are key 
elements for a successful industrial venture.  A good idea and 
product is worthless without a successful marketing strategy. 
   It will be especially valuable to the younger generation and 
Millennials.  Visits to the Center may influence career choices for 
students or even career changes for others.  But the Center will be 
interesting to all ages. Those who spent their working lives in 
local manufacturing plants will certainly enjoy the memories 
generated from the displays.  Visitors will want to make regular 
trips to the Center to enjoy the activities and displays. 
 

alleghanyhistorical.org 
   The Society now has a new website which was designed by John Morris of Covington Designs.  Our new logo at the top of the 
newsletter was designed for the website.  It is very user friendly and has the ability to allow users to submit items and also follow the 
Society on Facebook.  Please check it out.  
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Historic Homes of the Alleghany Highlands 
   Our website has a page to list historic homes of the Alleghany Highlands.  There is currently information on Milton Hall and the 
Merry House.  We need others who will submit information to the website about their homes.  The Society has visited a number of 
these places and a listing of these homes and their current uses would be both interesting and informative. 
 

 
                The Farm at Glen Haven                                                                                           Hillcrest 
 

 
                                             Rose Dale                                                                                                  Scott - Hammond 
    

What’s Your Story? 
 
   Joan Vannorsdall and her What’s Your Story? committee recently finished the book on Green Pastures.  This is the third in the 
WYS? series.  The first two books were on The Historic Masonic Theatre and The C&O Railway.  The group is now collecting stories 
for a book about Dabney S. Lancaster Community College.  The Society had two interns this past summer who collected a number of 
stories from local citizens about our industrial heritage. 
   Autumn Woodson graduated from Covington High School in 2015 as the Valedictorian of her class.  She is a senior at Radford 
University and hopes to become either an elementary education teacher or a high school social studies teacher.  Autumn worked eight 
weeks collecting stories.  Zoe Wulff graduated in 2015 from Hidden Valley High School in Roanoke County.  She is a media major at 
Vassar College in Poughkeepsie, NY, and she worked about four weeks on the project. 
   The plan will be to take these interviews and create another What’s Your Story? book.  Anyone who would like to share their story 
of experiences in local industry should contact the Society at (540) 965-0149 or call Paul Linkenhoker at (540) 962-3718 or (540) 
969-6908. 

 
 



 
Membership Renewals & Designated Contributions 

   The membership year for the Society is from July 1 – June 30.  If you have not renewed your membership, we are asking our 
individual and corporate members to continue their generous support. The Alleghany Historical Society is a recognized corporation in 
the Commonwealth of Virginia and is a qualified 501(c)(3) charitable organization.  All gifts are tax deductible in accordance with 
applicable laws.  Some members choose to make their annual dues payment and contributions later in the year.  If you have a question 
about your membership status, please call Paul Linkenhoker. 
 

Membership Form 
 

Member’s Name:                                                                 Individual: _______ Corporate: ________                            
Address: _________________________________________________________________________________ 
_________________________________________________________________________________                                                                                                                                                                                               
 
Telephone: ________________ Cell: _____________________ E-mail:_______________________ 
 
Amount Enclosed:  Membership Fee - _____________ Additional Contribution - _______________ 
Membership Categories: 
Individual Member - $15.00 
Individual Donor - $25.00 
Individual Sustainer - $50.00 
Individual Benefactor - $100.00 
Corporate Member and Donor - $100.00 
Corporate Member and Sustainer - $250.00 
Corporate Member and Benefactor - $500.00 
Special Contribution: Historic Preservation Trust Fund _________  WYS? Fund ____________ 
 
Discovery Fund: Memorial Gift for Wall of Labor   $100.00   
Name of Individual _______________________________________________________ 
Occupation _______________________ Years of Service ________________________ 
Company _______________________________________________________________ 
By (Donor’s Name) _______________________________________________________ 

 
*Corporate Benefactors:  WestRock; The Gudgeon Family (Michael, Rebecca, Andy & Sophie) 
*Corporate Sustainer: Sams & Co.; Loving Funeral Home; Highlands Community Bank 
*Corporate Donors: John Stone – Nationwide Insurance; The Wright Family; D.D. Kerns Construction; Rupert Real Estate; Drs. 
James & Michele Ballou; Barbara Bush; Premier Bank 
*Individual Benefactors: Floyd & Becky Lane; John & Candy Barnes; Mac & Tracy Wilkerson; Gene & Carolyn Young; Paul & 
Brenda Linkenhoker; Adelaide “Bari” Ballou; Darfow Rice; David & Jane Newkirk; Bill & Lang Wilson 
*Individual Members, Donors, & Sustainers: Ray Snedegar, Johnette Roberts, Al Kresse, Pat Carter, Ronald & Rita Swoope, Linda 
Carau, Doris & Rodney Kyle, George & Clarice Halsey, Benny & Julie Williams, Judy Hazen, Sandra Jo Kemper, Warren & Patricia 
Linkous, Robert & Vivian Sutphin, Linda Morrison, Richard & Nancy Tyree, Howard & Nancy Dobbs, Gene & Rebecca Coakley, 
Sylvia Steele Echols, Helene Baker, Anne Reid, Kathryn Craft, Harold Mottern, Joan Vannorsdall, Frances Leet, Karen Hammond, 
Burdette Rupert, John & Laura Rainone, Anne Hanna, Dr. Michael Hanna, Pete & Harriet Byer, Howard Hammond, Joshua & 
Michelle Rucker, George Kegley, Pat & Lynda Loving, Greg Madsen, James Jeter, Bruce Proffitt, Bill & Mott Atherholt, Mark & 
Julie Brackenridge, Al Durham, Ina Henderson, Garland Jefferson, Mary Ann Beirne, Peggy Abell, Kevin Hanna, Eric & Libby 
Burger, Joe & Merriam Carpenter, Norma Ellis, Helen Jean Fitzgerald, Gayle Hillert, Jean Manner, Jim Oliver, Sally Putnam, Susanne 
Reisch, Linda Williams, Bob & Edna Tigrett, Jim & Sara Lu Snyder, Gordon Specht, Floyd Harrison, Ed Loiseau, Jerry Taylor, 
Robert & Wynona Crush 
* Based on dues and contributions received through October 10, 2018, for the membership year beginning on July 1, 2018. 
If there are corrections or additions to the list, please contact Paul Linkenhoker, 540-962-3718.  Thank you for your support. 
Those who paid during the 2017-2018 Membership Year after July 1, 2017 will be considered members in good standing for 
one year from the date of their dues payment and contribution.  We thank all who are supporting our efforts to preserve the 
heritage of the Alleghany Highlands. 
 
Wall of Labor:  William C. Colvin, John C. Ervin, Marvin E. Ross, Robert R, Luther, Donald Leet, Dr. Charles E. Ballou, George W. 
Halsey, Sr., Connie McComb King, Donald Eugene Tucker, Sr., Mary R. Ervin, Isabell Ervin Entsminger, Elmer Entsminger, 
Ethridge E. Burr, William B. Fleming, Sr., Walter T. Hawkins, Walter C. Hawkins, William B. Zimmerman, Cecil M. Ervin, Thomas 
P. Dean, Guy F. “Kayo” Johnson, Woodrow Rooklin, William Lumpkin, E.M. Nettleton, Charles Blakesley Nettleton, Carolyn 
Burman Nettleton, M. Blakesley Nettleton Chase, Horton P. Beirne, Joseph Vas Dias, Roberta Hatcher Rollings, Graham Rollings, 
Katherine Fitzgerald, Mary Frances Mays Davis, Robert Marshal Loving, Sr., James Patton Loving, Sr., Ralph & Mary Oliver, 
William H. Myers, Paul Lacy, Paul Lacy, Jr., J.A. Wright, Calvin Wright 
 
 



 
 

Name That Place! 
 
   In the early days of television, a popular game show aired 
that was called, “Name That Tune!”  Contestants would accept 
a challenge to name a tune after hearing just a few notes.  This 
game involves naming a place with only a small glimpse of the 
location. 
   The picture on the left was taken at a facility in the 
Alleghany Highlands which was part of our industrial heritage.  
The facility is no longer in service but was an integral part of a 
large manufacturing operation. 
   Be sure to attend the meeting on October 21 at the Discovery 
Center at 3:00 p.m. to see if your guess is correct.  The Society 
hopes to obtain possession of this artifact for permanent 
display at the Center.   
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